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Agenda for HKCA Annual General Meeting 

Date:  Wednesday 12th September 2018 

Location: O’Malley’s Bar & Grill, 104 Oxford Street, Levin  

Time:  7pm 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 

1. Roll Call 
 

2. Apologies 

 

3. Obituaries  
  

4. Confirmation - Previous AGM minutes held 8th August 2017 
 

5. Matters Arising 
 

6. Presentation and adoption of Annual Reports 

• Chairman’s report – John Fluker 

• Chief Executive's report - David O'Brien 

• High Performance & Pathway Report - Chad Law 

• Development Report - Matthew Good 

• Community Cricket Report - Matthew Gibbs 

• Financial Report - FYE 31st May 2018 
 

7. Notices of Motion 
8.  
9. Election of Board of Directors and Office Holders 

 
i) Board of Directors 
ii) Patron     
iii) President     
iv) Honorary Vice Presidents  
v) Auditor     

 
10. Life Members 

 

11. General Business 
 

12. Presidents Shield – Mark Parker to present 
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HKCA Office Holders 

PATRON Peter Moody 
 
PRESIDENT Mark Parker 
Vice President Gerald De Castro 
 
BOARD MEMBERS 
 
Chairman – John Fluker 
 
Directors - Vince Robinson, Nigel Brook, David O’Brien, Todd 
Isaacs, Stephanie Tessier-Caldwell, Shaun Tyson 
  
HKCA RESPONSIBILITY 
 
Chief Executive Officer - David O'Brien 
 
Community Cricket Coordinator - Matt Gibbs 
 
Development Manager - Matthew Good 
 
Pathway and Community Coordinator– Chad Law 
 
Female Development Officer – Mikaela Greig 
 
Administration Officer - Brett Cole 
 
AUDITOR Fluker Denton 
 
HKCA REPRESENTATIVE COACHES & MANAGERS 
 
Horowhenua Motor Company Senior Men’s Team – Ramesh Subasinghe (C) Cameron Prouting (M) Daniel 
Parker and Arne Murray (Selectors) 
Cricket Express U17 – Ramesh Subasinghe(C) Paul Spring(M) 
PlaceMakers U15 – Damian Parker (C) Claire Kennett (M) 
Harcourts Team MKH U13 – Tharaka Wadgue (C) Claire Kennett (M) 
The Old Foundry U12 – Nigel Harvey (C) Stephanie Tessier-Caldwell (M) 
Speedy Signs U11 – Paul Mahar (C) Daniel Block (M) 
BJ’s Building U15 Girls – Mikaela Greig (C) Ian Cowie (M) 
BJ’s Building U13 Girls – Mikaela Greig (C)  
O’Malley’s Masters - Warren Webb (M) 
 

 



 
 

                                                                                                   Horowhenua - Kapiti Cricket Association 2018 Annual Report 

 

5 

Chairperson Report    

John Fluker 

The past season was a consolidation of the growth in cricket over the previous year.  

Representative results at all levels were mixed, but strong participation playing numbers made for healthy 

competition for places in the representative sides.  The results and team performances are recorded elsewhere 

in the report. 

Cricket administration was very effective and well spread throughout the Association, both for internal 

competitions in the Association and coaching of all groups and teams of players. 

The Basil Netten Indoor Centre was an integral part of the administration, being the Association’s headquarters, 

and for the all-year-round training options that it gives to our cricketers. 

The annual awards night was again a very successful evening to acknowledge all involved in cricket, and my 

congratulations to all winners and thanks to all those coaches, parents and volunteers who tirelessly support 

the game. 

Revenue improved on the previous year allowing further employment opportunity for management and 

coaching within the organisation.  Representative fixtures, tournaments and cricket hosting were the principal 

expenses for the year, reflecting the Board’s desire to create as many opportunities as possible for cricket.  A 

healthy surplus was generated, allowing a build-up of the Association’s reserves. 

During the year the Board undertook a governance training programme which was substantially completed by 

Board members centred around the duties and responsibilities of Board members.  It was a very useful course, 

and I believe it assisted in upskilling all members to be able to more fully conduct and understand their roles 

within the Board of the Association. 

Further development at Donnelly Park facilities took place in conjunction with the Horowhenua District Council; 

and the five-year programme will see an enhanced facility capable of hosting first class cricket at the ground.  

The Basil Netten Indoor Centre is nearing completion, and ongoing work should see that come to fruition this 

coming season. 

My thanks to David O’Brien and his staff, and all involved for their contribution in the delivery of cricket in our 

region. 

 

 

John Fluker 

Chairman  
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Chief Executive Report   

David O'Brien 

 

It is with pride I present my Chief Executive report for the Horowhenua Kapiti Cricket Association. The 

closing of this period ends my third financial year in the role. I reflect on the past 12 months and feel 

extremely proud of what has been achieved throughout our district. I continue to be excited about the 

direction we are heading and what still can be accomplished as we continue to deliver on our strategic 

priorities. As a district we collectively display a healthy can-do attitude, this mindset has allowed us to 

be courageous and challenge ourselves to reach new heights this past year. 

 

The execution of the priorities identified by New Zealand Cricket during the “One Cricket” review will 

provide our team with a renewed focus in areas of governance, improving and growing the capabilities 

of our district coaches along with new reporting requirements to Central Districts. This will all be 

formalized in a Network Partnership Agreement with HKCA, CD and NZC. The agreement will guide us 

through the first year of the four-year master agreement. 

 

We highlighted last year the need to improve our junior cricket offering and I am pleased to report we 

successfully transitioned junior cricket back under HK administration. A huge project undertaken by 

many with the pursuing result being the birth of HKCA Cubs Junior Cricket. We grew junior playing 

numbers by an amazing 250%. I thank the families for trusting us and for providing continued support 

throughout the project. A significant financial contribution from HK to our Clubs was also achieved this 

season, the grant was to assist the clubs in helping them provide a quality environment for our junior 

players.  

 

Calculated investment in our facilities has continued to benefit our members and provided us with 

opportunities to host National fixtures at Donnelly Park this season. This hadn’t been achieved in HK 

for over 15 years and now provides a new high-level spectator offering. Over 500 spectators turning up 

to a Central Hinds vs Wellington Blaze T20 in November shows the decision makers above we are a 

district willing to support our game. 

 

Our HK staff continue to champion their areas of influence and their efforts must be applauded. Our 

Board led by John Fluker have again been highly supportive to the operational team. The Board have 

also embarked on upskilling with many directors completing formal governance training, a positive sign 

for the future.  

 

I would also like to acknowledge the tireless number of hours our growing volunteer base puts into 

making HKCA a better place. We have an amazing group of people willing to step up and help us 

achieve more.  
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I am extremely satisfied with the progress we continue to make both on and off the park. In this report, I have 

shared a few of my highlights for season 2017-18 along with some areas of opportunity for advancement in 

2018-19. 

 

 

David O’Brien 

Chief Executive 

A FEW OF MY HIGHLIGHTS 

 

Community Cricket  

 

As you will see throughout further reports the birth of HKCA Cubs Junior Cricket has to be one of the most 

rewarding projects successfully delivered this year. We have 

linked everyone back into what was a messy junior offering. 

We can comfortably now say that if you are a junior within 

the Horowhenua Kapiti you have an opportunity to play 

cricket without the barriers of hours of travel. The 

collaboration with our established clubs has been 

instrumental in the success of this project, the clubs see a 

huge benefit of having young players and their families joining 

their club early. This will in time help provide some long-term 

player sustainability for our clubs.  

 

Pathway to the Black Caps and White Ferns 

Developments continued this year at Donnelly Park with the facilities receiving more investment from the 

Levin Cricket Foundation. Upstairs changing rooms 

and an umpire room that meet NZC WOF 

requirements will be completed before season 

2018-19 commences. HK were successful with an 

HDC Long Term Plan submission which will see 

another $250,000 be spent on improvements at 

Donnelly Park over the next three years. 

Improvements include outdoor training nets, 

Mobile Nets, additional strips on Donnelly 5, New  
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four strip grass block at the park, picket fencing and a transportable electronic scoreboard the relaying of the 

Weraroa Block was also included and is scheduled for 2021. The Donnelly 5 Block also received a 

comprehensive relay with Patumahoe Clay after the season finished this year which will also help improve the 

cricketing experience for all.  

This season we had the largest number of HK members represent Central District for a long time. Ryan 

McCone (Weraroa C.C) received a Stags contract, Fraser Bartholomew (Levin Old Boys) and Kelsey Fahey 

(Paraparaumu C.C) both were selected for the CD U19s, Fraser also participated in an invitational CD side that 

played fixtures against Afghanistan and India U19 sides in December. Dylan Reder (Paraparaumu C.C) was 

selected in the CD U17s and Zoe Yeo and Ayesha Carly Hendry were selected in the CD U15 Girls team with 

Ayesha given the captaincy. 

Former Levin Old Boys and HK representative Matthew Bacon also received a First-Class contract with the 

Otago Volts. 

 

Financial and Governance Success 

The board identifying and undertaking formal upskilling opportunities has been a positive for the year. With all 

members registering for the Governance 101 for Cricket course offered 

by Sport NZ, currently over half of the Board have completed it. The 

course has certainly been beneficial, our board remain actively involved 

and engaged with supporting the delivery of our strategic priorities. 

A Reserves Policy was introduced by the board which has a goal of 

creating a reserve fund equal to 12 months operational costs. This fund 

received an impressive $100k this year after prudent fiscal 

management over the last three years. 
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Cricket a Game for All 

The Development and Pathway reports will go into more detail but the amount of additional opportunities we 

provided in the 2017-18 season is certainly a positive highlight for me. HK provided increased cricketing 

opportunities across all facets of our game and included another successful season of Indoor Cricket including 

our first all Women team, more have a go camps over school holidays, increased female engagement 

opportunities, New College cricket initiatives for both boys and girls, more volunteer and coaching upskilling 

evenings, hosting of National fixtures, hosting of more district tournaments and two new girls pathway teams 

were added to our representative space. I am sure you will all agree this is impressive considering how small 

our HK team is, certainly a testament to the commitment we have to providing a game for all. 

OPPORTUNITIES 

 

Umpires and Scorers Association 

 

I believe energy needs to be spent on improving the current state of our districts HKUSA. 

There has been a notable decline in active umpires standing in HK. The HKUSA are a 

separate identity to HKCA so we need to look at useful ways to collaborate and support 

them to grow this area over the next 12 months. 

 

Network Partnership Agreement 2019-21 

 

An opportunity will arise over the next nine months to put our best case forward for improved support from 

NZC and CD as we look to develop a three-year Network Partnership Agreement. This piece of work is exciting 

however will require a fair amount of resourcing. Engaging our members through this process will be 

important.  

 

In Closing, the future continues to look bright for Horowhenua Kapiti Cricket and I am excited about the 

opportunities leading our organisation brings. Thanks again to all involved in our wonderful game. 
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High Performance and Pathway Report 2017-2018  

Chad Law 

The season of 2017/2018 was a very successful one for the Horowhenua Kapiti Cricket Association with 

significant progress made in all facets of our development both on and off the field. Our focus on growing 

cricket in our community and development space is paying dividends with regard to the prowess of our local 

players and as a result we had a number gain 

recognition at district representative level- 

Kelsey Fahey (CD U19) Fraser Bartholomew 

(CD U19) Dylan Reder (CD U17) Ayesha Carly 

Hendry (CD U15 Girls- Captain) Zoe Yeo (CD 

U15 girls).  To have these players recognized 

with their peers as being amongst the best of 

their age in the Central Districts is extremely 

pleasing and displays the capability 

Horowhenua Kapiti athletes must having 

qualified coaches that are accessible to our 

Pathway players is a critical step towards 

their progression into and through representative cricket. New Zealand Cricket is driving a new directive to 

ensure that all coaches are both police vetted and equipped with some form of recognized coaching 

qualification. This is an initiative that we at HKCA whole heartedly support and lines up with one of our key 

strategies regarding the upskilling of our regions aspiring coaches. We have been able to increase our coaching 

numbers and provide both interested parents and prospective coaches with access to training, qualifications 

and resources. We remain committed to this cause, even more so given the renewed emphasis placed upon it 

and we can expect not only an increase in the number of coaches within our region but also in the quality of 

these coaches who will have achieved qualifications and passed police vetting to ensure both a safe 

environment and a quality one in terms of the athlete’s ongoing progression. Damian Parker and Claire 

Kennett were both recognized at our prizegiving for their contribution to coaching and management and are 

the finest examples of the caliber of people we have within our region. 

Last year we were excited to report the establishment of two new girls pathway cricket teams.  
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 With the increased profile of womens cricket in 

the world, New Zealand and in our region we 

can only see our numbers continuing to grow. 

Following on from the promising launch of HKCA 

girls cricket, a  season highlight for our Juniors 

was the success of our U15 girls representative 

team who won both “Team of the year,” at the 

HKCA Prizegiving and “Junior player of the 

year”, with CD U15 Captain Ayesha Carly Hendry 

picking up the trophy.  

It was very fitting that White Fern Hannah Rowe 

was on hand to present these awards as our 

special guest and inspiring to see a great 

example of the exciting pathway that now exists for both New Zealand and Horowhenua Kapiti’s female 

cricketers. 

As with most of the sporting organisations, whilst performances and 

success on the field are both visible and memorable, it is important to 

remember the significant governance, direction and leadership required 

behind the scenes to support the objectives for cricket both in our 

region and nationally. Our district has been very fortunate to have a 

Board and Staff that provide the skills, experience, passion and 

knowledge to ensure the many challenges facing cricket are effectively 

met. We excitedly anticipate next season and can confidently predict 

that Horowhenua Kapiti will continue to produce male and female 

cricketers capable of proudly representing not only their association but 

also into district level and beyond. 

 

 

Chad Law  

HK Community & Pathway Co-Ordinator                                               
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HMC Horowhenua Kapiti Senior Mens 2017-18 

Tharaka Waduge, Dion Sanson, Jarrod Bowick, Ryan Taylor, Connor Beleski, Kelsey Fahey, Rory Lorimer, Fraser Bartholomew, Daemon Kennett, 

Jamie Pinfold, Bailey Te Tomo, Matthew Good, Liam Pinfold, Floyd Na Nagara, Ryan McCone, Whetu Na Nagara, Kobe Monk, Ramesh Subasinghe 

 

2017-18 Award Winners 

Scia Scia Cup Most Runs – Tharaka Waduge 

Hudson Cup Most Wickets – Ramesh 

Subasinghe 

Bartlett & Willetts Cup Most Improved 

Player – Jamie Pinfold 

HKCA Player of the year - De Castro Cup 

Ramesh Subasinghe 

2017-18 Honours Board Performances 

Matthew Good 138 vs Nelson 
 
Tharaka Waduge 117 vs Wanganui 
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Chapple Cup 

Game One HKCA vs Nelson (Chapple Cup Round 1) 

HK 311/9 50 overs M Good 138, D Sanson 39, R Subasinghe 33 

Nelson 315/8 49 overs D Sanson 2/56 off 8 overs,  R Subasinghe 
2/58 off 10 overs 

Nelson won by 2 wickets 

Congratulations to Goody, Matt Good on an amazing century, his 
maiden in the Blue and Red. He set up the innings beautifully for 
the team to follow. Well supported by Dion with a 94-run 
partnership and Jamie with a 55-run partnership.   

Game Two HKCA vs Wairarapa (Cave Cup Semi Final) 

HK 276/9 50 overs R McCone 65*, D Sanson 72, T Waduge 38, R Subasinghe 34 

Wairarapa 118/10 32.3 overs T Waduge 2/22 off 10 overs,  R McCone 2/24 off 6 overs,  D Kennett 
2/25 off 7 overs,  K Fahey 2/15 off 3.3 overs 

HKCA won by 159 runs 

Dion Sanson with a solid 72 well 
supported in a 50-run 
partnership with Tharaka 
Waduge which helped solidify 
the innings and put the boys 
back on track after a difficult 
start. Ryan McCone in at 8 to 
help settle the team after a 
couple of quick wickets and 
when Dion departed he took 
the reins and took the team to 
50 overs with support from 
Jamie Pinfold and Floyd Na 
Nagara to end the innings on 
65*. Strong total to defend. 

Wairarapa struggled chasing the strong total all out for 118 in the 34th over with wickets shared 
throughout the team and some strong comebacks from the guys whose figures didn't reflect their 
efforts yesterday. 
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Game Three HKCA vs Marlborough (Cave Cup Final 40 Overs)  

Marlborough 223/6 M Ave 103*, M Stretch 42, BM Wheeler 34 

R Subasinghe 2/42 off 8, T Waduge 1/31 off 8,  R McCone 1/36 off 8 

Horowhenua Kapiti 207/10, 38.2 overs R McCone 50, R Subasinghe 27, F Na Nagara 25 

HKCA lost by 17 runs 

The Senior team was competitive 
in every game played and the 
preparation and attitude were at 
a level appropriate for the 
Chapple cup. The batting was of a 
high standard with players 
reaching some milestones and 
setting up defendable scores. 
Rotation of strike is something 
that can be improved upon 
against spin and pace, so the runs 
are continually ticking over even 
in the hard patches. Overall a 
fantastic start to the season and 
some positive signs. 

Bowling was good considering the games were played on batting friendly tracks. The lengths 
bowlers were bowling were good for one day cricket . The bowlers never stopped giving their all 
and bowled with energy and persistence in every game.   

Biggest improvement needed is with fielding. Unfortunately,  because of the weather situation 
prior to the tournament the boys were a bit underdone in this area. With extra training our 
attitude, anticipation and general movement in the field will be improved.  The call is catches win 
matches and it rings true with the losses we had.   

The team will need to engage more focus on getting through the hard parts of a compe titive 
cricket match and owning the moment, not all parts of the game will go your way and we need to 
acknowledge the moments when extra focus is required. This can’t always be taught but will be 
learned through experience of being in these situations often. 

Overall very pleased and extremely proud of the effort from each member of the side including 
the management support. Special thanks to HKCA board for letting us have grass training in the 
bay with the T20 preseason tournament, the boys handled the conditions very well because of 
this. 

Ramesh Subasinghe 
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Furlong Cup 

Horowhenua Kapiti v Manawatu – Furlong Cup (Round 1) 

Manawaroa Park 11th-12th November 2018 Toss won by HK – elected to bat 

 HK 1st Innings- 195/10 – 65.5 overs-J Pinfold 55, R Subasinghe 44, K Fahey 43 

Kelsey Fahey with 43 coming in at number 3 steadying the innings after a difficult start combining 
with Jamie Pinfold at 5 for a 43run partnership before Kelsey departed. Jamie continued and made 
his half century before being out caught for 55. 

Ramesh Subasinghe and Bailey Te Tomo batted through lunch for a 47-run partnership absorbing a 
lot of balls to keep Manawatu in the field. Ram ended out LBW for 44 and the lower order spent a 
gutsy 8 overs keeping Manawatu searching for thei r final wickets. Shot selection at certain times 
hampered HK’s chance to build a larger total.  

Manawatu 1st Innings 

308/8 dec off 74 overs- F Bartholomew 3/67 off 15, C Beleski 2/91 off 25, R Subasinghe 2/58 off 15  

A welcome return for Fraser Bartholomew who has worked hard to come back from surgery to be 
playing senior Representative cricket again. Fraser finished with figures of 3 for 67 off 15 overs on 
a track that didn’t give too much assistance to bowlers. Conor  Beleski bowled 25 overs for his 2/91 
and has his captains’  praises for the maturity shown in his approach. Ram also picked up a couple 
of wickets for 58 off 14. 

Manawatu took the first innings points on 
Sunday and added a lead of 113 for HK to set 
about batting for the rest of the day to earn 
some points for a draw. 

Horowhenua Kapiti 2nd Innings 

193/4 off 64 overs - D Sanson 79 K Fahey 53 J 
Pinfold 32*  

The task for HK’s second innings was to chase 
down the deficit and bat long into the 78 overs 
left in the day. 

After losing both openers early in the innings, 
Kelsey Fahey and Dion Sanson built a strong 
platform for HK and patiently eliminated 
Manawatu’s lead. Dion and Kelsey had a 



 
 

                                                                                                   Horowhenua - Kapiti Cricket Association 2018 Annual Report 

 

16 

partnership of 126 and batted for 39 overs which set the tone for the incomin g batsmen once 
Kelsey departed for a hard grafted 53 from 136 balls. After losing Dion shortly after for 79 from 
125 balls, With Jamie Pinfold and Rory Lorimer at the crease they steadied the innings and fought 
through until time for a partnership of 44 of f 16 overs, Jamie ending on 32 not out from 43 balls 
and debutant Rory Lorimer 13* from 53.  

Horowhenua Kapiti v Hawkes Bay– Furlong Cup (Game 2) 

Donnelly Park 18th-19th November 2017 Toss won by Hawkes bay – elected to Bowl 

HK 1st Innings 177/10 – 45.5 overs T Waduge 46, J Pinfold 46 

A couple of starts within the innings but the HK lads struggled to find the shots and the patience 
to compile a larger innings. 

Hawkes Bay 1st Innings 

369/5 dec off 58 overs F Bartholomew 2/74 off 11 

Once the first innings points were secured by Hawkes bay they started to lift the run rate and 
added a decent lead. Two Hawkes bay batsman bringing up centuries and a tough afternoon/early 
evening for the HK Boys.   

HK 2nd Innings 

92/10 off 43 overs 

Hawkes bay declared over night with a lead of 192. HK had 110 overs to bat to be able to chase 
down the deficit and bat deep into the overs. Hawkes bay were hungry for the outright and 
bowled with discipline and patience to claim the result after 43 overs with HK all out for 9 2. 

Not a great result for the first match on home turf with the Donnelly Park block playing very well  
and the ground was in great condition thanks to the team at Recreational Services.   
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Horowhenua Kapiti v Wanganui - Furlong Cup (Game 3) 

Victoria Park 16th - 17th December 2017 Toss won by Horowhenua – elected to Bat 

HK 1st Innings 175/10 off 54.3 overs -R McCone 49 

A tough start to the game with HK at one point 7 down for 80. A 64-run partnership between Kobe 
Monk 28, and Ryan McCone 49 offered some resistance and helped HK through to 175. 

Wanganui 1st Innings 

235/10 off 57.2 overs -F Bartholomew 3/54 off 12, R Subasinghe 3/66 off 18.3 
 
First innings points went to Wanganui as they reached 176 with 7 down. Horowhenua came back 
over night and finished off the tail with Wanganui finishing on 235. A 60-run lead that would need 
to be knocked off quickly by Horowhenua if they were to push for the win.  

Horowhenua Kapiti 2nd Innings 

334/7 dec off 47 overs- T Waduge 117, R Taylor 69,  R Subasinghe 46,  R McCone 44* 

Horowhenua were looking to be aggressive in chasing down the lead and 
posting a total to put pressure on Wanganui. The innings was teetering 
when HK were 89-4 in the 11th over but Tharaka Waduge was still at the 
crease playing positive cricket and HK had a lead. He was joined by Ryan 
Taylor where they enjoyed an attacking partnership of 140 before Tharaka 
departed with his Maiden HK century on 117 from 108 balls. Tharaka’s 
century and the partnership with Ryan 69 from 70 balls, set Horowhenua 
up for the lower order to play freely with skipper Ram esh Subasinghe 
scoring 46 from 27 balls and Ryan McCone 44 from 35. Horowhenua 
declared at 334/7 in the 47th over with an amazing run rate of 7 an over. 
The lead was 274.   

Wanganui 2nd Innings 

128/10 48.1 overs- R McCone 4/6 off 5,  C Beleski 2/6 off 6, T Waduge 2/23 off 5.1, D Sanson 2/58 
off 20. 

Wanganui looked as though they wanted to push for  an outright win, but this was put to bed by 
some great Horowhenua bowling. Ryan McCone ripped through 4 of the Wanganui top 5 batsman 
to end with outstanding figures of 4 for 6. Dion Sanson held up an end for 20 overs straight 
keeping the Wanganui batsman at bay with 2/58, a marathon effort. The other wickets were 
shared by Connor Beleski with great figures from his 6 overs of 2/6 and the 2nd innings century 
maker Tharaka who finished with 2/23 from 5.1, removing the stubborn Wanganui tail enders 
defiant stand by taking a wicket with the first ball of a new spell sealing an outstanding victory by 
the Horowhenua-Kapiti side. This was the first outright victory for HK in 4 seasons.  
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Horowhenua Kapiti v Wairarapa - Furlong Cup (Game 4) 

Donnelly Park 13th – 14th January 2018 Toss won by Wairarapa – elected to bowl 

HK 1st Innings 185/10 – 55.4 overs- D Sanson 66, R Taylor 62 

Wairarapa won the toss and invited HK to bat first on a green but very dry wicket at Donnelly Park. HK lost 
Waduge for 4 runs in the 3rd over and Jamie for 17 in the 5th over. This trend continued, and HK lost regular 
wickets to be struggling at 49 for 4. One of the partnerships of the season saved HK from a collapse with 
Number 4 Sanson (66) and Number 6 Taylor (62) sharing an attractive 106 runs partnership on a difficult 
wicket. Both batsmen got hit number of times from rising balls off a length. Sanson departed when the score 
was on 155/5, then Taylor at 180/6. Good was caught at deep square leg, Rory LBW, Floyd LBW in 3 successive 
balls to give Daniel Ingham a hat-trick which stopped any chances of HK posting over 200. HK eventually got 
bowled out for 185. 

Wairarapa 1st innings 148/10-R Subasinghe 4/43 off 13, R McCone 3/6 off 8 

Daemon Kennett and Ryan McCone started extremely well to have Wairarapa reeling at 26/4, Wairarapa lost 

wickets in regular intervals and held out until the end of days play with an unbeaten 28 run partnership for the 

10th wicket leaving them 148/9. HK then received the news that opening bowler Ryan McCone been called up 

to the Central Stags squad. Luckily HK was allowed a playing replacement. HK selectors called up off spinner 

Jimmy Singh of Paraparaumu Cricket Club to make his debut for HK replacing McCone.  Captain Subasinghe 

handed the ball to Jimmy Singh to bowl the first over of the second day and with his very first ball for HK Jimmy 

dismissed the number XI batsman to achieve first innings points for HK. 

Horowhenua Kapiti 2nd Innings 79/10 off 24 overs 

Second inning started with Jamie Pinfold getting hit in the 3rd over by a ball that took off from a length. The 

opener lost his wicket the very next ball. HK then lost wickets 

at regular intervals to be bowled out inside 25 overs for a 

disappointing 79 runs, leaving Wairarapa to chase 115 runs for 

victory. Wairarapa bowler Stefan Hook bowled the spell of his 

life by claiming 7 for 34 runs extracting very disconcerting 

bounce from the surface cracks to put HK batters in real strife. 

Wairarapa 2nd innings  

117/4 off 30.3 overs-J Singh 2/49 off 8.3 Overs 

Wairarapa then chased down the target 4 wickets down in the 

31st over to claim an excellent comeback outright win. 

Difficult pitch and fragile mentality from HK batters 

contributed to this disappointing loss. 
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                                                 Horowhenua Kapiti v Taranaki– Furlong Cup (Game 5) 

Pukekura Park 27th – 28th January 2018 Toss won by Taranaki – elected to bowl 

Horowhenua Kapiti 1st Innings 97/10 – 41.4 overs- J Pinfold 48 

Taranaki won the toss and elected to bowl first on a slightly damp wicket at the picturesque Pukekura Park.  HK 

got off to the worst possible start with opener Waduge back in the shed 2nd over, number 3 Fahey in the 3rd 

over and Sanson in the 6th over. HK never recovered from this start and with some poor shot selection this 

meant HK only managed 97 runs on a drying wicket aided by the baking sun. Stand out was opener Jamie Pinfold 

with 48 who played aggressively. 

Taranaki 1st Innings 358/6 80.3 overs-F Bartholomew 2/62 off 14 

It was always going to be hard work against a strong Taranaki batting line up.  At the end of the days play 

Taranaki batted well for 67 overs with 257 runs for 5. It was decent bowling effort from the boys on a slow flat 

wicket. Day 2 got delayed due to overnight dew by 30 min. When play started Taranaki was searching for quick 

runs and took the attack to a tiring HK bowling team and declared the innings on 358/6 with their number 4 

James McDougall and number 7 Ryan Watson getting their maiden hundreds. Taranaki’s lead was 261. 

Horowhenua Kapiti 2nd Innings 120/10 45.2 overs-T Waduge 41, J Pinfold 34, R Subasinghe 29 

HK started the second innings aggressively but lost Jamie when score was 43 in the 3rd over. Fahey then got run 

out and HK lost Sanson to a dubious decision.  Good then found the only man on the boundary and HK was 

staring down the barrel of an outright defeat at Lunch. First ball after lunch HK lost Wads who was batting well 

on 41 to a big mix-up in running with Ryan Taylor, then 2 balls later Ryan was caught at slip off the left arm 

spinner. Floyd Na Nagara lost his wicket also to the left arm spinner then Kobe shouldered arms to be judge 

LBW. R Subasinghe and D Kennett tried to show some fight by batting for 20 overs, but HK lost Subasinghe just 

after drinks for 29. Unfortunately, 2 overs later Kennett, who was defending very well finally misjudged an 

inswinger and was judged LBW. HK all out for 120 in 45.2 overs. 

With 2 runs outs and 

some poor shot selection, 

HK was not up to the task 

to save the game against 

a disciplined Taranaki 

attack. 

 

HKCA Development XI  

Game 1 vs Manawatu Emerging Players Manawatu 304/8 off 55 overs, HKCA 223 all out 

Game 2 vs Manawatu Emerging Players HKCA 144 all out, Manawatu 145/2 off 23 overs 
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Speedy Signs HKCA U11 

Team List-Jackson Shuker, Max Cullerton, Ollie Parkinson, Fintan McHugo, Willem Young, Hunter Mahar, Nico Block, Corban Deller, Daniel Lynch, 

Matty Prentice, Jack Sharp, Jack Blake, Luca Albert, Lennox Collinson, Quinn Weekes- Coach Paul Mahar, Manager-Daniel Block 

Nov 5th vs Manawatu- Manawatu 111/8- HK 62 all out  

Nov 9th vs Manawatu- Match not completed 

Dec 3rd vs Wairarapa- Wairarapa 179/6 off 30 overs, HKCA 118 all out 

Dec 10th vs Taranaki- Taranaki 104 all out, HKCA 105/9 

Dec 17th-20th Riverbend Hawkes Bay 

Match 1-HDCC 139/9 off 30 overs, HKCA 100/9 off 30 overs 

Match 2-HKCA 115/8 off 30 overs, HBCC Hamilton 117/8 off 28.2 overs 

Match 3-Western BOP 126/6 off 30 over, HKCA – Match abandoned due to weather 

Match 4- Parnell CC 148/6 off 30 overs, HKCA 72 all out off 25.3 overs 

Match 5-Auckland University CC 163/1 off 30 overs, HKCA 47 all out 

Match 6-Karori CC 132/9 off 30 overs, HKCA 122/6 off 30 overs 

Feb 11th vs Wanganui-Wanganui 120 all out off 32.1 overs, HKCA 96/9 off 35 overs 

Feb 18th vs Wairarapa-Wairarapa 180/4 off 30 overs, HKCA 112 all out off 26.1 overs 

Development Game-Wanganui 166 all out off 30 overs, HKCA 109 all out off 27.5 overs 

                                  

2017-18 U11 Award Winners 

Batting - Ollie Parkinson 

Bowling - Hunter Maher 

Most Improved - Luca Albert 

Player of the Year - Corbyn Dellar 
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Old Foundry HKCA U12 

Team List-Brayden Meikle, Emilio Rossen, Joel Harvey, Keown Scheepers, James Potts, Zane Yeo, Charlie Mead, Declan Prentice, Henry Butler, 

Samuel Thompson, Rico Albert, Karl Newton, William Lemmon, Otis Blake, Jack Stevenson, Hugo Abdat Coach-Nigel Harvey, Manager-Steph Tessier 

Nov 5th vs Manawatu-HKCA 80/9 off 33 overs, Manawatu 152/10 32 overs 

Nov 12th vs Taranaki South-HKCA 131/9 off 35 overs, Taranaki South 132/4  

Nov 19th vs Manawatu- HKCA 79/5, Manawatu 124 

Dec 3rd vs Wairarapa-HKCA 53 all out, Wairarapa 252/3 

Dec 10th vs Taranaki South- Match not completed 

Riverbend- Hawkes Bay 

Match 1-HKCA 151/9, Porirua 99 all out 

Match 2-HKCA 176/6 off 30 over, Karori 103 all out 

Match 3-HKCA 179 all out, Johnsonville 180/0 

Match 4-Wellington Collegians 123 all out, HKCA 125/6 

Match 5-Brooklyn CC 112/8, HKCA 113/6 

Match 6-Hawkes Bay Invitational 120/8, HKCA 75 all out 

Feb 11th vs Wanganui-No play due to rain 

Feb 18th vs Wairarapa-Wairarapa 355/6 off 35 overs, HKCA 112 all out off 27.3 overs 

March 3rd vs Hawkes Bay- Match not completed 

2017-18 Award Winners 

Batting – Brayden Meikle 

Bowling – William Lemmon 

Most Improved Player – Charlie 

Mead 

Player of the Year – Joel Harvey 
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Harcourts HKCA U13 

Team list-Matthew Waterhouse, Charlie Waterhouse, Rachel Bryant, Campbell Reynolds, Jack Harley, Keegan De Vries, Jacob Power, Piripi Bercic, 

Rylie Mclean, Sam Kennett, Alec Strydom, Yash Patel, Coach-Tharaka Waduge, Manager-Claire Kennett  

5th November vs Manawatu- Manawatu 248/8 off 33.2 overs, 

HKCA 85 all out 

12th November vs Taranaki-HKCA 73 all out off 32 overs, 

Taranaki 74 off 6 overs 

Riverbend-Hawkes Bay 

Match 1-HB Invitational 168, HKCA 106 all out 

Match 2-Upper Hutt 51 all out, HKCA 102 

Match 3-Hutt Districts 176/5, HKCA 139/8 

Match 4-Taradale 171/9, HKCA 177/6 

Match 5-Western Bay of Plenty White 156/9, HKCA 154/6 

11th Feb vs Wanganui- Match abandoned 

18th Feb vs Wairarapa-Wairarapa 245/9, HKCA 96 all out 

3rd March vs Hawkes Bay- Match not played 

                                                                

 

2017-18 U13 Award Winners 

Batting – Charlie Waterhouse  

Bowling – Jack Harley  

Most Improved Player- Charlie Waterhouse 

Player of the Year – Jack Harley 

Junior Honours Board  

Jack Harley 6-39 off 6.5 vs Wairarapa 
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PlaceMakers HKCA U15 

Team list- Thomas Kirk, Thomas Harris, Daniel Browne, Sam Patterson, Luke Radcliffe, Ben Parker, Samuel Anderson, Callum Kennett, Logan Kendall, 

Marcus Flattery, James Birrell, Jonty Fleck, Nathan Hopkins, Coach-Damian Parker, Manager Claire Kennett 

 

Nov 5th vs Manawatu- Manawatu 230/4, HKCA 99 all out 

 

Nov 12th vs Taranaki-HKCA 180 all out off 50 overs, Taranaki all out for  

 

Nov 19th vs Manawatu-HKCA 146 all out, Manawatu181/6 

 

Dec 3rd vs Wairarapa-Wairarapa-146 all out, HKCA 113 all out 

 

Dec 11th-14th CD U15 Tournament- 

 

Match 1 vs Marlborough- HKCA 309/5 declared, Marlborough all out for 

130 and Marlborough 66-4 

 

Match 2 vs Nelson- Nelson 246/8 off 60 overs, HKCA 156 all out 

Match 3 vs Hawkes Bay-HKCA 138 all out, HB 256/6, HKCA 178 all out, HB 63/0 

2017-18 U15 Award Winners 

Batting – Sam Paterson  

Bowling - Tom Harris  

Most Improved Player – Daniel 

Browne 

Player of the Year – Tom Kirk 

 

Junior Honours Board 

Sam Patterson 164* vs Marlborough 

Tom Harris 5-34 off 13 vs Marlborough 

Luke Radcliffe 5-12 off 4 vs Taranaki 
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Cricket Express HKCA U17 

 
Team list-Jack Culleton, Yanik Van Den Berg, Dylan Reder, James Gilland, Reece Gilden, Ben Spiller, Connor McKenzie, Locky Spring, Caleb O’Connell, 

Campbell Martin, Hamish Cowie, Charlie Cowie, Umer Lohya, Sam Hayward, Jaedyn Dawson, Coach-Ramesh Subasinghe, Manager- Paul Spring  

Vs Manawatu- Manawatu 187/7, HKCA 153 all out  

Vs Taranaki Match 1-Taranaki 249/7 off 50 overs, HKCA 135 all 

out off 44 overs 

Vs Taranaki Match 2-HKCA 218/9, Taranaki 200 all out 

CD U17 Tournament-Hawkes Bay 

Match 1 vs Nelson- Nelson 225/8 off 55 overs, HKCA 184 all 

out 

Match 2 vs Wairarapa-Wairarapa 201 all out, HKCA 203/8 

Match 3 vs Hawkes Bay-HKCA 124, Hawkes Bay 125/2 

Match 4 vs Manawatu- HKCA 171/7, Manawatu 105/4 Match  

abandoned due to rain 

 

 

 

2017-18 Award Winners 

Batting – Umer Lohya 

Bowling – Dylan Reder  

Most Improved Player – Locky Spring 

Player of the Year – Dylan Reder (CD U17)  

• Caleb O’Connell 5-49 off 9.8 vs Nelson 
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HKCA BJ’s Builders U13/U15 Girls 

 

Vs Taranaki-Taranaki 122/7 off 20 overs, HKCA 78 all out  

Vs Taranaki 73/7 off 20 overs, HKCA 74/3 

Vs Wairarapa match 1-Wairarapa 106/4, HKCA 91/6 

Vs Wairarapa match 2-HKCA 125/4, Wairarapa 111/8 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2017-18 U13 Award Winners 

Most Improved-Kendyll Barrie 

2017-18 HK Junior Player of the year – 
Read & Naran Cup  
 
Ayesha Carly Hendry 

 
HKCA Team of the Year – Vince 
Robinson Cup 
 
HKCA U15 Girls 
 

2017-18 U15 Award Winners 

Batting- Zoe Yeo 

Bowling-Ayesha Carly Hendry 

Most Improved Player-Zoe Yeo (CD U15) 

Player of the Year -Ayesha Carly Hendry 

(CD U15 Captain) 
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Representative Tournaments and fixtures  

Tournaments and fixtures are to be held throughout the 2018/2019 Season 

and will involve teams from each of the associations throughout the Central 

Districts region with these opportunities representing an important step on 

the player pathway for youth and senior cricketers. Tournaments provide a 

fantastic opportunity for our cricketers to test themselves at their respective 

levels against their peers whilst allowing them to gain recognition that could 

see them push for higher honor’s as several cricketers from our region have 

done before them.  

The Horowhenua Kapiti Cricket Association are working incredibly hard on and 

off the field to ensure a strong development pathway exists for our cricketers. 

In conjunction with this we aim to continue providing opportunities for 

competition be it from a development and participation perspective through 

to vying for regional supremacy and higher honors. Given the work put into 

our future stars we forecast a season of great performances and perhaps more importantly anticipate their 

growth as young people particularly through the comradery and social interaction that organized sport 

particularly in a tournament format provides.  

HKCA U15 and U17 boys U15 and U13 Girls Representative Tournaments 

These events are a showcase of the finest U15/U17 talent throughout the 

Central Districts with the players provided with an opportunity to achieve 

regional supremacy and also to gain selection into higher honors with spots 

in the CD U15 identification system and CD U17 side up for grabs. This is the 

entry point to the player 

pathway beyond local 

representative level and is a 

great opportunity for players 

to get spotted and begin their 

journey to the CD Stags/ Hinds 

and beyond.  

 We at Horowhenua Kapiti 

Cricket Association are committed to ensuring our regions 

cricketers receive ample opportunity to realize their potential 

and to do so in an environment where they are safe and 

comfortable and encouraged to explore their boundaries and 

learn.  
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1.0 Season Overview 

Another season done and dusted for Horowhenua Kapiti Cricket and without doubt this was our biggest to 

date. Our delivery of cricket started a whole term earlier due to the amount of school interest shown this 

season. We are now delivering cricket for 3 terms of the year which I am incredibly proud of.   

This season our development area has seen huge increases in our school cricket numbers, our junior cubs 

teams, our female participation as well as intermediate and college cricket.  

Both our Horowhenua and Kapiti Schools Superstar Cricket Programmes were huge successes and our 

respected contracts with both Sport Manawatu and Sport Wellington have ended for the year with great 

reports being submitted. We have just recently been approved by Sport Maawatu for next season to run 

another school programme and we hear back from Sport Wellington shortly.  

Our females in cricket has increased yet again and expanded on the great work we achieved last season. We 

now have two GIRLS ONLY side competing in our Cubs Cricket Competition as well as two HKCA Female 

Representative sides. Our female intermediate and college area has grown bigger than ever before and will 

only enhance the growing reputation of female cricket in this region.  

 As well as our development in junior cricket, this year we hosted Central District Hinds games as well as a CD 

‘A’ 3-day game which for our region is huge. 



 
 

                                                                                                   Horowhenua - Kapiti Cricket Association 2018 Annual Report 

 

29 

2.0 First Smash 

During our preseason planning, it was decided that we would 

run ‘First Smash’ which is part of the HKCA Cubs Cricket Junior 

Structure.  

This project was designed to engage those school children we 

had met in the schools during our Superstar Cricket awareness 

lessons and who unfortunately were not part of the Superstar 

school team. This allowed them to carry on their cricket 

development outside of school. Considering this was our first 

attempt at running this project, we were blown away by the 

amount of interest and had to create four extra sessions in 

term 4 to just cater for the numbers. We had over 110 school children from the ages of 3-9, taking part in 

weekly after school cricket during term 4. Over the 

Christmas break, many of our ‘First Smash’ cricketers 

went onto our T16 grade which saw two extra teams 

added to Saturday morning cricket on 2018. 

Term 1 saw First Smash return with courses in Kapiti and 

Levin with a total of 30 young cricketers taking part.  In 

total over 140 young cricketers, have taken part in weekly trainings either through our Term 4 or Term 1 First 

Smash Programme. 
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3.0 Superstar Cricket Programme 

Our primary schools programme continues to grow quite rapidly. 2017/18 saw us expand the number of 

schools in Horowhenua from six to eight and Kapiti from five to seven. Our biggest growth was in the Kapiti 

schools which saw Waikanae, Paraparaumu Beach, Kena Kena and Kapanui all come on board for the first 

time.  

Due to the amount of schools, we had to start running our 

lessons a term early so started our school programme in 

term 3 2017. For cricket to be in schools for over most of 

the year is a huge positive and has increased the 

opportunity for children to participate in cricket on a 

regular basis.  

Our programme was broken up into 3 main components;  

• Awareness Lessons 

• Development Lessons 

• Interschool Competition/Tournaments 

During term 3, The HK development team delivered awareness 

lessons to NEW schools only and saw over 4000 children from 

Horowhenua and Kapiti receive a one-hour introductory 

cricket lesson. Every child who took part in these lessons also 

received a draw string bag, cricket ball and stumps poster from 

New Zealand Cricket which I believe is a huge incentive to get 

kids to initially join in the session.  

Once the awareness sessions were completed, term 4 rolled 

around and the school put 

forward students to take 

part in the Superstar Cricket Programme. Our team would coach and train 

these students for a further six hours (one hour per week) teaching them 

all the skills and knowledge to be able to participate in a modified game of 

cricket. Lessons are aimed at teaching the students the basics in batting, 

bowling, fielding and match awareness. Each NEW participant across our 

region also received a newly designed Horowhenua Kapiti Cricket set to 

keep. The set had the H-K logo as well as our Cubs Cricket picture on all the 

equipment.   
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Term 4 quickly became Term 1 and now it was tournament time. Both seven-week tournaments started very 

well but with terrible weather around it made it very frustrating for all. Apart from the uncontrollable, the 

tournament ran very smoothly with Monday 

evenings dedicated to the Horowhenua based 

schools and Tuesday evenings dedicated to the 

Kapiti schools.  

We have two main partners that support our 

Superstar Programme. We have a Sport 

Manawatu for our Horowhenua based schools 

and a Sport Wellington for the Kapiti based 

schools. Our two-year contract with Sport 

Wellington has just finished and as part of that 

contract, we had to deliver cricket to over 4,414 

students in the Kapiti area. This season we 

delivered cricket awareness lessons to over 3,360 school children in Kapiti alone, bringing our total to 4,896 

students reached in the last 24 months. This is a huge commitment undertaken by HK one we are extremely 

proud of delivering for the future of our game. 
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4.0 Intermediate Cricket 

Part of our cricketing pathway in H-K is to ensure that cricket can be played 

in primary, intermediate and college environments to ensure there is 

minimal drop off. As our members progress through intermediate and 

college it is important for HK to drive opportunities in these areas to 

continue to capitalize on the ground work being achieved at the primary 

school level. Our intermediate programme was one of the highlights of the 

year. Fairfield, Koputaroa, Taitoko and Levin Intermediate all entered a Girls 

Only side into the programme which saw all participants receive four cricket 

specific lessons as well as a Festival Tournament in Term 1 2018. Our girls 

played a modified version of cricket and for the first time ever, we 

introduced hard ball games with full protective equipment.  

These games were a huge success 

and we have defiantly spotted 

some potential for these girls to either play club cricket for Girls Only 

teams or even join our HKCA Under 13’s or 15’s sides. To ensure 

consistency throughout our development, these modified games 

were aligned with our Girls Only College Formats which would allow 

those moving to college, to transition into hardball cricket 

comfortably. Smaller pitches, smaller boundaries and a modified hard ball gave these girls the perfect 

introductory experience into hard ball cricket. Fairfield were our eventual winners, beating Koputaroa in the 

final but it was more than who just won and lost, it was about participation, fostering friendships and having a 

heap of fun while also raising the profile of female cricket in this region.  
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5.0 College Cricket 

After the 2016/17 season, we decided to try and put more of a focus on college cricket in this region. In line 

with NZC guidelines, we created two new college tournaments; T20 Super Smash (boys) and College Super 8’s 

(girls). Both tournaments ran in Term 4 and Term 1 with the aim to get our college players playing more games 

and training less. Waiopehu, Kapiti, Paraparaumu and Horowhenua Colleges all entered 1 team each into our 

boys and girl’s tournaments with Kapiti College entering two girls only teams. The boys played traditional 11 a 

side T20 fixtures while the girls’ games were modified to 16 overs and 8 players per side. They also used a 

modified hard ball which I received great feedback from.  

T20 Boys 

The T20 Boys Competition was a great success and 

I received great feedback from both players and 

the schools. Some of our college players only play 

a handful of games per year so to be able to 

provide a local T20 midweek competition that 

develops players match awareness and skill is 

something that is only going to benefit this region. 

Kapiti College played Horowhenua College in the 

final after a 3-week round robin in term 4 and saw 

Horowhenua prevail. With Horowhenua winning, they advanced in the CD Ross Taylor T20 Competition. They 

won their first knock out game before losing to Palmy Boys High just before the semifinals. 

Girls Super 8’s  

This was the first time HKCA have run a local Girls College 

Competition in a long time. We were overwhelmed to see the 

amount of interest from the college girls, over 50 girls across 

four local colleges took part in the modified games. Our Term 4 

tournament was a huge success with all the participants having 

loads of fun and bonding with other college girls over cricket. 

From this tournament, HKCA created its first ever HKCA Under 

15’s Girls Pathway side. We ran the same competition in term 1 

but had problems as Paraparaumu and Horowhenua College 

couldn’t get a girls’ team out due to other sporting commitments 

but for our first year running this we were extremely pleased with the results. 

Next season I will be looking at running the same tournaments with a member of our staff running weekly 

training sessions at the colleges for both boys are girls to engage them in cricket.   
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6.0 HKCA Cubs Junior Cricket 

The birth of ‘HKCA Cubs Junior Cricket’ has been a revelation this 

season. The strategic decision of bringing everyone back under our 

region playing junior cricket was a great move done at exactly the 

right time. Over the last three years, HKCA have delivered very 

successful development programmes for both boys and girls. These 

programmes are continuing to succeed and grow in numbers. HKCA 

identified that we needed to 

transition those playing school/intermediate/college cricket into clubs 

within our region which creates a sustainable pathway for all our 

cricketers.  

Cubs Cricket offers three 

suitable formats and is 

based around individuals’ 

stage not age so new older 

children can take part in a format that suits them and younger 

children who are excelling can be easily challenged. NZC 

guidelines have been followed which allows for clear alignment 

with our national body. 

HKCA have recently implemented a junior cricket pathway which 

allows all those playing cricket to join teams outside of school. ‘HKCA Cubs Cricket’ has seen Horowhenua 

Kapiti produce record numbers of Saturday morning teams. Just two years ago, HKCA had 14 teams playing 

junior cricket either in Manawatu or Wellington competitions. The 2017/18 season saw HKCA boast an 

impressive 32 junior teams all playing under our H-K banner. We believe our development programmes, along 

with a solid junior cricketing structure, has created a clear, sustainable cricketing pathway for ALL our cricket 

participants.  
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7.0 Female Cricket 

Horowhenua Kapiti female development space has grown yet again. Off the back of the successful Superstar 

Programme and ‘Females in Cricket’ Initiative, we have managed to create two Girls Only Saturday Morning 

Teams. Before we started this female programme, we only had 3 female players under 18 playing in HK.  
Girls School Cricket 

The 2017/18 season over 3,500 students participate in school 

awareness lessons. Roughly 50% of those participants would have 

been female which is providing equal opportunities for both boys 

and girls to participate in cricket. We believe by exposing our 

school girls to a fun, modified version of the game we will help 

attract them to the sport. 32% of all the primary school players 

this season were females. We hope to increase this number to 

40% by 2018/19 and continue to promote female cricket in our 

schools.  

Girls Cubs Cricket 

Mikaela Grieg has continued to train our squad of girls 

that we recruited last season on Friday evenings at the 

Basil Netten Indoor Centre. The development of these girls 

over the past two seasons has been massive with both 

teams competing in our ‘Cubs Cricket’ Competition and 

doing exceedingly well. We are extremely confident that 

the amount of energy and resources we are putting into 

the female game we will start to see more of these Girls 

Only teams participating in our local competitions in the 

coming years. 

Girls Intermediate and College Cricket 

Part of our cricketing pathway in H-K is to ensure that 

females can play cricket all throughout their school life. As 

touched on before, our intermediate girls were introduced 

to hard ball games with full protective equipment. To 

ensure consistency throughout our development area, 

these modified games were aligned with our Girls Only 

College games which would allow those moving to college, 

to transition into hardball cricket comfortably. 
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8.0 Central Hinds Day Out 

What a day! Will go down as probably one of the highlights of the year from a development day point of view. 

On 24th November 2017, HK hosted Central District Hinds Vs Wellington Blaze in a three-day event held down 

at Donnelly Park. Through communication with Central Districts, we 

managed to have available the entire Hinds squad for two hours to go 

into schools and run some lessons. Koputaroa, Fairfield, Levin North 

and Taitoko were the lucky schools that took part in the day. Each 

school had two lessons with over 40 girls at each school participating. 

Each school had one 

member of our HK team 

‘running’ the session with 3 

Hinds women actively 

getting involved. The 

sessions went as well as we had hoped for and the Hinds were 

fantastic in the way they interacted with the teachers and schools. 

HK are fans of promoting the game of cricket through our local 

stars and the Hinds were magic all day.  

Each school received a signed Hinds cricket bat and each session 

finished off with a question and answer discussion with the girls. Once the school visits were completed, the 

Hinds came down to warm up for their game. Our T16 Cubs Cricket sides were all playing at the park prior to 

the Hinds taking the field so once their games finished, they came and watched the final hour of the 

Blaze/Hinds game. All our school girls attended the Friday night T20 which made for a great atmosphere down 

at Donnelly Park where we managed to get about 500 people watching.  
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9.0 Coaching and Volunteering Programmes 

Horowhenua Kapiti has been blessed 

with a growing number of volunteers 

We just seem to have brilliant, willing 

parents who step up and at the end of 

the day make our jobs a lot easier. This 

season, we ran four volunteer evenings, 

two school evenings and two cricket 

club evenings. All these evenings were 

very well attended and helped educate 

our volunteers by teaching them the 

basics skills and drills of cricket as well as 

scoring and umpiring. 

Next season, there is a huge push for volunteers and coaches in cricket from NZC, so this area will see HK 

deliver a lot more specialist clinics and evenings aimed to help all involved. Improving our investment in this 

area is something we have identified at HK as a work-on for next season. We realise just how important it is to 

not only attract new volunteers each year, but to 

constantly offer our support as an association to our 

existing volunteers. Recognizing and rewarding our 

volunteers is an integral cog for success and we will 

continue to strive at improving in this area. We had a 

successful trip where we took many of our volunteers 

down to a Blackcaps game at the Westpac Stadium in 

Wellington. We also kitted many of our volunteers out in 

brand new coaching clothing and new equipment.  

Our HKCA 

Annual 

Prize Giving Awards evening where we get everyone under one 

roof and say thanks to those who have given so much. This 

season Claire Kennett received HKCA’s Volunteer of the Year. 

Claire is an exceptional woman who looks after LOBCC Juniors 

and has been involved for many consecutive years supporting 

our HK Junior Pathway and Representative Teams. Damian 

Parker took out the Services to Coaching award after many years 

of junior coaching support to both Kapiti Junior Cricket and HK. 
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10.0 Indoor Cricket 

HKCA’s Indoor Cricket started last winter and it was a huge success. We 

had seven teams enter and everyone had great fun. The modified indoor 

rules meant all games were fast paced and time saving. We managed to 

get some old retired players back playing again which is great for the 

region as well as some of the young lads keeping up their cricket skills 

despite it being winter. This indoor competition is also a great way to 

utilise the Basil Netten Indoor Centre during the Winter months. The 

2018 off season has seen six teams taking part in the indoor competition 

and for the first time ever we have a Females Only team participating. 

Season Highlights  

Where to even begin! We have achieved some massive things this year which include First Smash, Cubs 

Cricket, Superstar Cricket and our Female Programmes but for me the Hinds Day topped everything. To have 

the opportunity to have these professionals go into some of our local schools was massive and for the girls in 

this region to see where cricket can take you was amazing to see. I feel incredibly proud of what our team 

have achieved this year and to see the positive impact it has on the community of Horowhenua Kapiti fills me 

with immense pride.  Thank you to Dave and HK for giving me the freedom to implement my thoughts and 

ideas in this development space. #HKProud 

 

Matt Good – HK Development Manager 
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Community Cricket Report       

Matt Gibbs 
2017/18 was a landmark season for community cricket in Horowhenua-Kapiti. 

It saw the return of our own independent junior cricket competitions for the 1st time in decades, with record 

numbers of our local youth involved. Our club competitions continued to be very competitive and our senior 

clubs again excelled in the Coastal Challenge Cup with three HKCA teams making the semifinals. 

Club Cricket 

On the field Paraparaumu C.C were again the standout club. They defeated Wanganui 

United this time away from home to retain the coastal challenge trophy, they also took 

out our own 50 over competition defeating Kapiti Old Boys in the Final. Their lower grade 

teams took out the Senior B One day competition and the Presidents Grade T20. 

Levin Old boys took home the Hall Shield, defeating Kapiti Old Boys in the final and their Senior B side won 

their T20 competition. Kapiti Old Boys took out the Premier 2 Trophy and Otaki Sports were again champions 

in the Presidents grade. 

Whilst our top club teams have been performing well, some clubs are finding it harder to fill lower grade 

teams, it will be a focus this year to further strengthen our club links with the secondary schools in our district 

to make the transition from school to club cricket less daunting and encourage more college cricketers to 

make that move. We are also going to provide more opportunities for short format cricket, through both the 

Sunday Premier 2 and presidents grade T20 competitions, to encourage more mature cricketers to take up or 

return to our game, with a reduced time commitment.  

Another exciting change for the season ahead is the further expansion of the Coastal Challenge Cup to include 

teams from Wairarapa. Hopefully our clubs will rise to this added challenge and bring back the trophy to HK 

once again.  
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   Competition Winners 2017/18 

Coastal Challenge  - Paraparaumu CC 

Senior A 50ov  - Paraparaumu CC 

Senior A T20  - Paraparaumu CC 

  Premier 2   - Kapiti Old Boys CC 

Hall Shield  - Levin Old Boys CC 

                2nd Grade                  - Paraparaumu CC 

2nd Grade T20  - Levin Old Boys CC 

Presidents Grade - Otaki Sports Club 

Presidents T20  - Paraparaumu CC 

     T24 Cubs                  - Levin Old Boys 

     T20 Cubs     - Kapiti Juniors 

     North vs South            - South       

CD U15 Tournament 

We were again fortunate enough to be able to host the Central Districts U15 tournament in December. The 8 

district associations teams were again housed and fed at Tatum Park for five days and played their matches 

across the district. Nelson Cricket ended up this seasons victor, defeating Wanganui in a thrilling final.  

We were again complemented on a well-run tournament from all the districts. They again singled out how 

well we are served with the quality of pitches and the fantastic club grounds we have available to us. 

The smooth running of the tournament was only made possible by the support of our sponsors and 

volunteers, with special thanks needing to go to Horowhenua Recreational Services, Horowhenua Motor 

Company, Horowhenua District Council, Kapiti Coast District Council and the numerous volunteers from our 

host Clubs. We look forward to welcoming all the Associations back again next year. 
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HKCA Cubs Junior Cricket 

At the end of last season, the HK junior cricket community placed a 

large responsibility in our hands; agreeing to support an HKCA run 

standalone Junior cricket competition. A huge amount of work was 

done in the off season by both HKCA staff and the Junior Committees 

from Weraroa CC, LOBCC and Kapiti Juniors. Fine tuning the various 

formats and rules to be played was achieved. It was agreed that our 

junior cricket would be called Cubs cricket which provided an early 

alignment with HKCA Senior Men Bears side. It was decided we should 

have 4 separate competitions that kids could play according to their age and stage of ability. 

First Smash – A 6-week introductory skills-based programme run after school, mid-week in both term 4 and 

term 1 

T16 Blast – A 16 over dual pitch / soft ball format, designed to be an introduction to cricket in a game 

situation. Played on Friday evenings  

T20 Smash – Our introductory modified hard ball grade played on Saturday mornings. Our kids 1st opportunity 

to play “real” cricket complete with Pads, gloves and Helmets! 

T24 Super Smash – For our most accomplished junior cricketers, a level up from T20 Smash, this grade allows 

players to test their skills in a more traditional cricket format, which will prepare them well for cricket at 

secondary school and beyond. 

Along with online registrations, registration days were held in both Levin and Paraparaumu. Turnout was 

overwhelming with nearly 400 children registering; more than 2 1/2 times the number of registered players 

from our district last season. This vote of support from the community allowed us to field 29 teams across our 

3 competitive formats and provide introductory cricket to over 120 kids through the 1st Smash programme. 

We received fantastic support from our cricket family that enabled us to make the most of this great response. 

Our Senior Clubs in Levin have stepped up and taken on more junior teams, assisting them with coaches / 

facilities and knowledge; while in Kapiti our two senior clubs have taken on Junior sides for the 1st time in 

many years, supporting the great work that the Kapiti Juniors have continued with in the South. 

Our initial season has proved successful, we have had great feedback from our Cubs cricketers their coaches 

and parents. Being able to create and run our very own competitions has allowed us to better meet our 

members needs in delivering cricket, it allowed us to customise the times, formats and venues to best suit 

their needs rather than relying on them being met in other associations competitions. They have been 

overwhelmingly positive in their responses but have also helped us identify a few areas where we can improve 

our delivery of cricket to make our 2nd Season of Cubs cricket even bigger and better!! 
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Finance Report 

David O'Brien 

 

The audited financial accounts show that HKCA has recorded a profit of $91k for the year ending 31st May 

2018. 

This is now our third consecutive positive financial result for HK. Income increased by 21% vs last year, this 

was mainly due to an increase in grant funding received, the growth in sales and service income and the result 

of hosting more events. 

 

Expenditure as forecasted last year has risen as we continued to 

invest in our people and increased resources in this area. Advertising 

expenses increased by 800% this year due to our investment in the 

successful launch of HKCA Cubs Junior Cricket. Depreciation doubled 

as expected with the increase in our assets in 2017. Tournament 

hosting costs also increased by however this was offset by the 

increase in revenue received for hosting more events. Tournament, 

Travel and Accommodation expenses were a lot higher +14k due to 

the increase in the number of Pathway sides we now have vs 2017.  

Asset purchases of 15k this year included a new covered trailer, two 

quality gazebos, portable irrigation system and an air roller. Our 

closing value of assets increased to $55k up from $52k last year with 

depreciation of 13k for the year.  

At the time of writing this report the Board had recently signed off its 

Reserves Policy which states a Reserve Fund equal to 12 months of 

Operational Expenditure be achieved by 2025. The current target is 

$365k I am pleased to say the first 100k has been achieved and has 

been secured under this policy, this is something we should all be 

extremely proud of.  

Forecasting into FY 2019 - I would be surprised if current income levels can be maintained and we are 

budgeting on this being less than levels achieved in 2018. Support of the LCF with investment into the 

completion of the Basil Netten Indoor Center will be required by HK this financial year. As always, we will 

monitor regularly our financial position and plan accordingly to make sure HK produces another positive 

result. I would like to take this opportunity to thank Fluker Denton & Co. who conduct the Audit Review of our 

HKCA annual accounts. 
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 Sponsors and Funding Partners 

 

Horowhenua Kapiti Cricket Association would like to acknowledge the fantastic sponsors and funding partners 

for their support of our District this year. Many of you have been supporters for multiple years and without 

your support we would not be able to achieve all the things we aspire to deliver. 

 

2017-18 PRINCIPAL AND SENIOR MENS REPRESENTATIVE TEAM SPONSORS 

 

2017-18 REPRESENTATIVE TEAM SPONSORS 
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2017-18 REPRESENTATIVE TEAM SPONSORS 
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2017-18 BUSINESS SPONSORS 

 

  

 

Jan Sparrow 
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ADDITIONAL FUNDING PARTNERS 
 

 

 

 

   

  

  

 

 

        

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


